CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

February 24, 2009

Present:   Marsha Doyenne, Daniel Gerber, James Huff, Charles Lowers, Faith Nyswonger and Quentin Smith; President Richard Underbakke and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.   

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Joe Jindra, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Adam Russell, Student Senate; Ellen Anderson, Greg Askren, Mark Budreau, John Hood, Luke Hood, Eric Johnson, Janet Lowell, Kirk Lowell, Murray McGee, Jeff Morgan and Joan Underbakke; Jenny Acree, Matt Bechard, Shane Britt, Josh Coltrain, Misty Elder, Joel Figgs, Cathy Forshee, Lou Frohardt, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Courtney Ukens and Chris Wilson, staff.

Chairman Daniel Gerber called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

James Huff moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to adopt the agenda as presented; motion passed.

Guests’ Comments:   Joe Jindra, Kirk Lowell and Murray McGee addressed the Board in support of keeping the Small Business Development Center at Cloud County Community College.

Recognitions:   Matt Bechard recognized the Indoor Track and Field athletes for their success at the Region VI meet.  Kim Krull recognized Todd Leif for his participation in the AAPT and AAAS conference in Chicago, Peter Pellegrin for having the opportunity to help edit and review a textbook for communications and having been featured in “Subjects and Strategies” magazine and Brenda Edleston for receiving the PTK Distinguished Administrator Award.  She will be recognized at the International PTK Convention in Texas in April.

Student Senate:   Adam Russell told the Board about the Board of Trustees Candidate Forum on March 24, 2009 sponsored by Student Senate, Faculty Association, KVCO, KNCK and the Blade-Empire.  The Student Senate is also sponsoring several other activities in the near future.

Program Highlights:   Misty Elder, Director of the Early Childhood Resource and Referral Agency, told the Board of the programs provided through the Agency which is totally grant funded.    

President’s Message:   Dr. Underbakke gave the Board the latest information on budget cuts.  Last week he met with staff and told them we would not be recommending any raises for administrative and support staff in order to save positions.  He thanked the City Commission for meeting with the Board to talk about water issues and what is needed for the entire community.  He announced Tom Clark will be the commencement speaker.  The first negotiations session will be held Friday, February 27, in Room 251.

Meeting Reports:   Our application for loans under the Postsecondary Educational Institution Infrastructure Finance Program was approved by the Kansas Board of Regents.  The Council of Presidents talked about budget.  The KACCT hosted the Phi Theta Kappa Academic All-American Luncheon.  Students honored from Cloud County Community College were Raela Reames, Deandra Schirmer, Donnie Wolfe and Courtney Young.

Geary County Campus Update:   Kim Krull presented a report on the Geary County Campus.  Student Senate, Student Services and PTK are all very busy with activities on campus.  The PTK Lecture Series will start in March.  A six-week Agri-tourism course will finish the first part of March.

Charles Lowers moved and James Huff seconded to approve the minutes of January 20, 2009; February 3, 2009 and February 16, 2009; motion passed.

No action was taken on the purchase of a Nordtank NTK 130 wind turbine. 

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the quote in the amount of $11,450.00 from Gerard Tank and Steel to transport from St. Marys to Concordia the wind turbine given to the College by Westar located at Jeffrey Energy Center and authorize payment; motion passed.  

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of January 31, 2009 with a cash balance of $5,445,929.11 and CD’s totaling $2,247,000; motion passed.   

Bob Maxson presented a financial overview for the College.  All the budget managers were asked to cut 1% from their budgets that saved $106,000.  Other changes to meet the 3% rescission were moving the Jenzabar payment out of the General Fund to the Technology Fund and a hiring freeze.  Auxiliary funds continue to operate very well and interest income continues to be down significantly. 

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the Board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds for $5,000 or more.

Charles Lowers moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 3 to 14); motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and James Huff seconded to remove participation in the Certificate of Deposit Account Registry Service (CDARS) from the table; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve allowing Cloud County Community College deposits to be collateralized through the Certificate of Deposit Account Registry Service (CDARS) program; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the 2007-2008 audit as presented by Jarrad, Gilmore & Phillips, PA; motion passed.

Discussion was held on the 2009-2010 budget.  

Faith Nyswonger moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve a tuition increase of $5.00 per credit hour, bringing our tuition to $66 per credit hour for all in-state students with a proportionate increase in out-of-state tuition for those students choosing not to apply for residency; motion carried.  This would make in-state tuition $66 with fees at $19.00 for a total of $85.00 per credit hour.

After considerable discussion on the mill levy for 2009-2010, Chairman Gerber suggested the President prepare a budget using the $5.00 per credit hour increase for tuition and an increase in the levy of two mills with the understanding the new Board elected will set the levy in July or August.

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the full-time, 12-month, grant-funded, professional services position of TRiO Academic Specialist and authorize the administration to fill the position; motion passed.  

Quentin Smith moved and Charles Lowers seconded to recess into executive session at 9:08 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:18 p.m. with the six Board members, President Underbakke, Bob Maxson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to recess into executive session at 9:19 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:29 p.m. with the six Board members, President Underbakke, Bob  Maxson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to recess into executive session at 9:30 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:40 p.m. with the six Board members, President Underbakke, Bob Maxson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to recess into executive session at 9:41 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:56 p.m. with the six Board members, President Underbakke, Bob Maxson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Eric Johnson with Campbell and Johnson and Mark Budreau with Budreau Construction presented a design/build proposal for a 68-bed student housing unit to be built on campus for a sum of $2,031,492.00.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to recess into executive session at 10:19 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 10:34 p.m. with the six Board members, President Underbakke, Bob Maxson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and James Huff seconded to table action on new housing for further study; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and James Huff seconded to approve the Agri-Biotechnology Associate of Applied Science and Certificate Program; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and James Huff seconded to approve the 2009-2010 Academic Calendar; motion passed.

Information Items:   Courtney Ukens reported the 2009 Telefund set a new record with $31,404 in pledges.  The 29th Annual Scholarship Auction will be Saturday, April 25, 2009 at the National Guard Armory.  Kim Krull announced the Higher Learning Commission visit will be November 8-10, 2010.  Nancy Zenger-Beneda and Kim will be co-coordinators for the visit.  Matt Bechard announced the home softball opener will be tomorrow at 1:00 p.m.  The basketball teams will play at home tomorrow night with the Athletic Academic Achievement awards presented between games.  March 29 will be the NCK All-Star boys and girls basketball games.  Region VI basketball games begin next week.  The women will play at home on Tuesday and the men will be on the road for the first round.  The rest of the games are in Wichita.

It was announced there is no need to set a special meeting.

Charles Lowers moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded  to recess into executive session at 10:56 p.m. in Room 251 to discuss negotiations and return to regular session in Room 257 at 11:06 p.m. with the six Board members, President Underbakke, Chris Wilson and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 11:07 p.m.

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
